



OCTOBER 2019 | THE RETURN OF GLOBAL RUSSIA

## Late to the Party: Russia's Return to Africa

Paul Stronski

# Late to the Party: Russia's Return to Africa

Paul Stronski

For your convenience, this document contains hyperlinked source notes indicated by teal-colored text.

© 2019 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Cover photo: Marina Lystseva/Getty Images

### + CONTENTS

Introduction	1
Russia's Return to the Global Stage	1
Creating a Multipolar World	6
A Mixed Picture at Best	18
Policy Implications	21
About the Author	23
Notes	23

#### Introduction

After a decades-long absence, Russia is once again appearing on the African continent. The Kremlin's return to Africa, which has generated considerable media, governmental, and civil society attention, draws on a variety of tools and capabilities. Worrying patterns of stepped-up Russian activity are stirring concerns that a new wave of great-power competition in Africa is now upon us. U.S. policymakers frequently stress the need to counter Russian malign influence on the continent. On a visit to Angola in early 2019, Deputy Secretary of State John Sullivan said that "Russia often utilizes coercive, corrupt, and covert means to attempt to influence sovereign states, including their security and economic partnerships."<sup>1</sup> Advocates for a more forceful Western policy response point to high-visibility Russian military and security cooperation in the Central African Republic and the wide-ranging travels of Russian political consultants and disinformation specialists as confirmation that Russia, like China, represents a major challenge in Africa.

Yet is that really the case? Are Russian inroads and capabilities meaningful or somewhat negligible? Hard information is difficult to come by, but any honest accounting of Russian successes will invariably point to a mere handful of client states with limited strategic significance that are isolated from the West and garner little attention from the international community. It remains unclear whether Russia's investments in Africa over the past decade are paying off in terms of creating a real power base in Africa, let alone putting it on a footing that will expand its influence in the years to come.

Nevertheless, Russia increasingly looks to Africa as a region where it can project power and influence. President Vladimir Putin will welcome leaders from across the continent to Sochi in late October for the first Africa-Russia summit, a clear indication of the symbolic importance that Africa holds for the Kremlin right now.<sup>2</sup> It is clear that Russian inroads there would be far more limited but for the power vacuums created by a lack of Western policy focus on Africa in recent years. That state of affairs gives Russia (and other outside powers) an opportunity to curry favor with the continent's elites and populations. More than anything else, it is opportunism that propels Russia's relatively low-cost and low-risk strategies to try to enhance its clout and unnerve the West in Africa, just as in Europe, Latin America, and the Middle East.

#### Russia's Return to the Global Stage

Since 2014, when Russia's illegal annexation of Crimea upended the post–Cold War security order, its image on the world stage has undergone a major transformation. Previously thought of as a defunct superpower in retreat, Russia's ambitions and reach were largely confined to its immediate

periphery. However, it is now viewed as a serious actor in distant parts of the world, where its presence has not been felt since the heyday of the Cold War. The 2015 military intervention in Syria radically changed the course of that country's civil war and Russia's ability to project power in the broader Middle East. Russian meddling in the domestic politics of the United States, France, and Germany is treated as a clear example of the threat it poses to Western democracies. Russian diplomats and security personnel have been busy reestablishing old ties and establishing new ones around the globe.

Perhaps the most significant testimony to Russia's transformation from a "regional" to a "great" power, striving to reassert its influence globally, is in the United States' 2017 National Security Strategy and 2018 National Defense Strategy. Both documents acknowledge the return of long-term strategic competition among nations.<sup>3</sup> However, as myopic as the description of Russia as a "regional" power may have been, it would be equally shortsighted to accept at face value Russia's return as a true global power. Such a judgment must rest on a sober assessment of its capabilities available to its policymakers for pursuing their global ambitions and on the record of its involvement in regions beyond its periphery. Dwarfed by the United States and China economically and lacking a robust toolkit for long-range projection of military power—particularly an ocean-going navy and a sizable, deployable, and sustainable airborne troops capability—Russia has accomplished a lot to burnish its global power credentials on the cheap. In fact, many key features of its global posture are rooted in a clear desire to avoid becoming entangled in protracted conflicts, an eagerness to outsource risky or costly adventures to nonstate actors, and an economical use of resources in pursuit of opportunities as they arise.

#### New Tools, Old Playground

Nowhere has this posture manifested itself more visibly than in Russia's attempts to return to Africa—an arena it abandoned three decades ago, when the burden of global ambitions became too much to bear for the disintegrating Soviet economy. The Soviet Union enjoyed extensive relationships across Africa for decades through its support for national liberation movements in Angola, Mozambique, or Guinea-Bissau, its involvement in the Ogaden or Congolese conflicts, and its courtship of Ethiopia's leftist regime.<sup>4</sup> As the Soviet Union collapsed, these relationships came to an abrupt halt. The cost of maintaining them was completely nonviable for a post-Soviet Russia struggling to overcome cataclysmic political, economic, and societal challenges.

For over two decades after that, Russian activity in Africa was negligible, apart from intermittent appearances by thuggish arms dealers like Viktor Bout and globally minded businessmen like Oleg Deripaska and Viktor Vekselberg.<sup>5</sup>

Gradually, however, as the economy and domestic politics stabilized, and as the Kremlin's foreign policy horizons expanded, Russia began reestablishing a small foothold in Africa.<sup>6</sup> In the mid-2000s, its outreach focused mainly on South Africa and the African Union—two entities it hoped could serve as partners to support its vision for a multipolar world. Russia then expanded its activities, buttressing its involvement in African peacekeeping operations and participating in the international anti-piracy task force off the coast of Somalia.<sup>7</sup> Manifestations of increased Russian influence and presence in Africa have grown exponentially since. Relying on all instruments in its toolkit—political, military-security, economic, diplomatic, and informational—Russia has gamely sought to rebuild old ties and develop new ones.

The track record of the past five years is a prime example of how Russia's brand of activist and agile foreign policy can be done on the cheap and create the appearance of paying outsized dividends. The Kremlin frequently tries to take advantage of Europe's and the United States' missteps on the continent as well as of the growing wariness in Africa about China's oversized economic clout and ambitions. Yet as this survey of Russia's activism and priorities makes clear, the scorecard since 2014 provides telling examples of the limits of its power, the exceedingly modest size of its toolkit for pursuing its global ambitions, and its continued predilection for the showy and symbolic over concrete deliverables.

Although North Africa represents an integral part of the continent, Russia's strategy toward the region is generally guided by its broader goals in the Middle East and the Mediterranean. Therefore, Russian policy in North Africa is not a major focus of this study, which concentrates principally on two other regions. The Horn of Africa represents an opportunity for Russia to secure a springboard for projecting power into the Red Sea, the Gulf of Aden, and the Persian Gulf. In sub-Saharan Africa, its priority is on exploiting new commercial opportunities and securing diplomatic support for its positions in multilateral institutions.

#### A Useful Legacy

In many respects, Russia's reemergence in Africa is an earnest attempt to resume relations where they were left when the Soviet Union departed the scene. The Soviet Union was an influential actor in Africa for much of the Cold War. As part of its ideological confrontation with the West, it backed postcolonial independence movements and sought to exploit the colonial legacy to undercut Western influence on the continent and beyond. The Soviet Union sponsored large-scale military, cultural, and educational exchange programs across Africa, cultivating relationships with political, economic, and academic elites.

Moscow relied heavily on close security and intelligence relationships with leaders of African independence or resistance movements.<sup>8</sup> Two postapartheid presidents of South Africa, Thabo

Mbeki and Jacob Zuma, went through military training in the Soviet Union as part of its outreach to the African National Congress during the apartheid era.<sup>9</sup> Zuma's frequent meetings with Putin suggest Moscow eagerly tried to revive those Cold War–era ties and that the former South African leader was a receptive partner.<sup>10</sup>

Yet the Soviet Union's ties to Africa were a far cry from those of modern-day Russia. The Soviets provided significant economic assistance, including infrastructure, agricultural development, security cooperation, and health sector cooperation. Security assistance to postcolonial militaries in Africa, including the provision of weapons and equipment, training, and advisers, as well as the development of intelligence relationships, created a long-term legacy of Soviet hardware and operational culture throughout Africa. The Soviet Union embedded security personnel and advisers in several countries' military, intelligence, and political structures. Some of these ties have outlasted the Cold War. Today Russia is seeking to rekindle and build on these legacy relationships to regain a foothold in Africa.

The legacy of the Soviet Union's outreach to Africa has survived the Soviet collapse in other ways. During the Cold War, the Soviet Union opened the doors of its universities to African students, extending educational benefits along with Marxist-Leninist indoctrination. The Patrice Lumumba University in Moscow, named after the first prime minister of Zaire and a vocal critic of the West murdered in a CIA-supported coup, was a showpiece of Soviet soft power for the postcolonial world.<sup>11</sup> Many prominent African politicians studied there, including some of the older generation, like former president of Namibia Hifikepunye Pohamba, as well as some younger ones, like former prime minister of Chad Youssouf Saleh Abbas and the Central African Republic's former president and rebel leader Michel Djotodia.<sup>12</sup>

Like the Soviet Union previously, contemporary Russia has tried to capitalize on a lack of association in the minds of many Africans with colonialism and imperialism. Marxist-Leninist ideology—which the Soviet Union sought to spread across Africa throughout the Cold War—was embraced by many, if not most, national liberation movements. The appeal of Marxism-Leninism obviously has faded since then. But the absence of a colonial or imperialist legacy and the record of support for national liberation movements amount to a reputational advantage Russia still enjoys in dealings with many African partners. Moreover, Russian officials eagerly portray U.S. democracy promotion efforts as a form of neocolonialism.<sup>13</sup> This rhetoric holds appeal to authoritarian-style politicians and regimes where democratic governance is still fragile or under assault.

Taken together, these economic, political, historical, educational, and military-security ties create a useful springboard for rebuilding relations with African countries. However, while the legacy of this Soviet outreach to Africa is important, it only goes so far. With its economy struggling, Russia lacks deep pockets. Russian investor interest in Africa is quite narrow, focusing primarily on natural-

resource extraction and energy opportunities that often have already been thoroughly explored or exploited by other players. Cultural ties between Russians and Africans are now quite rare.

Russian strategic documents belie the recent charm offensive and clearly suggest that Africa is not a prime area of strategic interest for Moscow. Beyond noting instability in Africa and the importance of South Africa as a member of the informal BRICS (Brazil-Russia-India-China-South Africa) club, the continent receives little attention in Russia's Foreign Policy Concept or its National Security Strategy, although these documents are now several years old.<sup>14</sup> Russia instead sees Africa as a vehicle through which it can weaken the West's dominance of global governance, find partners for its vision of a post-U.S. multipolar world, and find economic opportunities for Russian companies, particularly those closed off to Western markets because of sanctions.

#### Russia's Diplomatic Push

Opportunism is a hallmark of Russia's current foreign policy, and its behavior in Africa is hardly an exception. Russia's return to Africa in recent years has been facilitated in part by the drop-off in U.S. attention to the continent under President Donald Trump's administration.<sup>15</sup> In 2018, the assistant secretary of state for African affairs was confirmed,<sup>16</sup> and then national security adviser John Bolton sketched out a broad Africa strategy in a December speech at the Heritage Foundation. In keeping with the emphasis in the National Security Strategy and National Defense Strategy on great-power competition, Bolton highlighted the importance of containing Chinese and Russian influences on the continent.<sup>17</sup> But the lack of senior U.S. engagement with Africa and the president's racially charged comments have created plenty of running room for Russia and other actors.<sup>18</sup> The late 2018 decision to scale back U.S. troops in Africa similarly provides openings for Moscow in the security sector.<sup>19</sup>

At the very moment Trump fired secretary of state Rex Tillerson while the latter was on a diplomatic mission to Africa in March 2018, the Kremlin was launching a diplomatic surge that will culminate in the Sochi summit meeting in October. When Trump tweeted about his dismissal of Tillerson, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov was on a five-country African tour.<sup>20</sup> Since then, neither Pompeo, Bolton, nor Bolton's successor Robert O'Brien have visited the continent nor devoted much attention to Africa-related policy issues.

Lavrov returned to Africa in June 2018 to visit South Africa and Rwanda.<sup>21</sup> By October, Russia had signed multiple military, economic, and security cooperation agreements with a handful of African countries.<sup>22</sup> Security Council Secretary Nikolai Patrushev visited Angola, Algeria, and South Africa in summer 2018, where he warned of U.S.-inspired color revolutions and other Western plots to stoke chaos on the continent.<sup>23</sup> Putin made a low-key visit to Africa to attend the BRICS summit in South Africa in 2018.<sup>24</sup>

A parade of senior African leaders has visited Moscow during the subsequent period, and a surprising number are granted courtesy calls with Putin and other senior officials. Twelve heads of state from sub-Saharan Africa have visited Russia since 2015—six of them in 2018 (see table 1). Deputy Foreign Minister Mikhail Bogdanov, the Kremlin's special representative for the Middle East and Africa, is particularly active. The Duma hosted delegations from various African countries for an international parliamentary forum in July 2019, with one full day devoted to Russian-African relations.<sup>25</sup> During that event, Duma Chairman Vyacheslav Volodin pushed anti-colonial narratives in his speech to African delegates, comparing Western policies toward the continent with Russia's willingness to help "protect the sovereign right of African states to build their own future."<sup>26</sup>

### TABLE 1 African Heads of State Official Visits to Russia, Since 2015

	Country	President	Dates	
1	South Africa	Jacob Zuma	2015	
2	Zimbabwe	Robert Mugabe	2015	
3	Sudan	Omar al-Bashir	2015, 2017, 2018	
4	Guinea	Alpha Condé	2016, 2017	
5	Central African	Faustin-Archange	2018	
	Republic	Touadéra		
6	Rwanda	Paul Kagame	2018	
7	Gabon	Ali Bongo Ondimba	2018	
8	Senegal	Macky Sall	2018	
9	Zimbabwe	Emmerson Mnangagwa	2019	
10	Angola	João Lourenço	2018, 2019	
11	Congo	Denis Sassou Nguesso	2019	
12	Mozambique	Filipe Nyusi	2019	

**SOURCE:** Review of the Kremlin's press service digest (available on kremlin.ru) for the period from January 2015 to August 2019.

#### Creating a Multipolar World

Africa plays an outsized role in Russia's long-standing pursuit of a multipolar world order. Russian diplomats routinely look to it for potential partners in efforts to dilute the influence of the United States and its allies in international bodies. The same goes for the African Union (AU), the

Organization of Islamic Conference (with its large African membership), and African development organizations such as African Import-Export Bank (Afreximbank).

The United Nations (UN) is by far the most important arena for such Russian diplomatic efforts. Africa accounts for about one-quarter of member states, which helps explain the impetus behind frequent visits to Africa by senior Russian officials, the numerous "strategic partnership agreements" signed with African countries, and offers of debt relief. Debt relief has proven to be a useful tool, allowing Russia to count on backing from African partners on key UN votes such as the 2014 General Assembly resolution critical of the Russian annexation of Crimea.<sup>27</sup> Twenty-nine African countries voted against or abstained from that resolution; six did not show up for the vote. Russia has also relied on its African partners to support its position on key UN votes on Syria and a December 2018 resolution condemning Russia's militarization of Crimea, the Black Sea, and the Sea of Azov.<sup>28</sup> Russia has cultivated authoritarian regimes in Africa as potential allies in blocking international efforts to promote human rights and democratic governance through UN-affiliated organizations and agencies.

Africa is allocated three rotating seats on the UN Security Council, generally referred to as the "A3." The A3 seats are currently held by South Africa, Equatorial Guinea, and Côte d'Ivoire. Recently, Russia has made a deliberate effort to court the A3, which has resulted in an informal alignment that frequently manifests itself on Africa-related issues, often where Russian interests are involved.

In January 2019, Russia partnered with the A3 in the Security Council to stymie UN efforts to examine the disputed election results in the Democratic Republic of Congo, despite a plea from Congolese opposition figures for an investigation and greater international involvement in the dispute.<sup>29</sup> In April, Russia and the A3 blocked a UK-drafted Security Council resolution that called for a ceasefire in Libya and condemned the actions of Libyan warlord Khalifa Haftar.<sup>30</sup> Also in April, Russia supported A3 efforts to block a UN statement on the coup in Sudan and warned other Security Council members against intervening in the country's internal affairs.<sup>31</sup> Russia's advocacy for the principle of nonintervention in internal affairs of sovereign states and its rhetorical calls for Africans—not Westerners—to resolve African issues have contributed to the growing synergy between itself and the A3.

South Africa has long occupied a special place among African countries courted by Russia. The Soviet Union played a crucial role during the fight against apartheid and forged close ties to the African National Congress (ANC) and other militant groups. Putin has visited South Africa three times since 2006, and the political ascendancy of Jacob Zuma, the ANC's former intelligence chief, created a honeymoon period.<sup>32</sup> Under Zuma's leadership, South Africa was admitted to the informal BRICS group promoted by Russia as a counterweight to the G7.

The AU has been another important target of Russian diplomatic and security outreach in Africa and a tool for Russian diplomacy to counterbalance U.S. and European influence in Africa. Russia's advocacy for African peacekeeping solutions to African conflicts in the AU buttresses its defense in the UN for the principle of nonintervention and the primacy of state sovereignty, and its criticism of the United States for violating those principles elsewhere in the world.

Russia's participation in African peacekeeping missions or training exercises has facilitated its relationships with African militaries as well as arms sales, with security relationships also opening doors for potentially broader political relations and commercial access to natural resources.<sup>33</sup> However, Russia's actual participation in African peacekeeping operations is smaller than commonly believed.<sup>34</sup> Its contribution to the UN stabilization mission in the Democratic Republic of Congo, for example, makes up less than 0.2 percent of the mission's personnel, despite being the largest concentration of Russian personnel in any UN peacekeeping operation in Africa. Russia also offers scholarship programs to train African peacekeeping personnel and specialists at Russian military facilities.<sup>35</sup>

The AU has facilitated Russia's participation as an observer at various African peace talks. In 2019, Moscow brokered a peace agreement between the government of the Central African Republic (CAR) and armed rebel groups.<sup>36</sup> The Russian security presence in the country ensured its critical role in the talks and allowed it to take over the mantle of security provider from France.<sup>37</sup> Russian propaganda outlets, including ones in Africa presumably funded by Moscow, actively push narratives about how it, not France, is creating stability in the CAR. Years of cultivating the AU provided Russia with the necessary legitimacy and political cover for its role in the peace deal.<sup>38</sup> However, it has also shown little interest in providing the development assistance needed to rebuild the war-torn country. While Russia played a role in bringing about the peace deal, questions remain about the agreement's failure to bring certain armed rebel groups to justice.

In January, presidential adviser Anton Kobyakov met with the president of the Afreximbank to plan a series of events aimed at bolstering Russian-African economic ties.<sup>39</sup> Russia hosted Afreximbank's annual shareholders' meeting in June, and preparations for an African business forum in Russia are under way, which will coincide with the Russia-Africa summit in October. The summit will bring African heads of state, business leaders, and representatives of African multilateral institutions to Russia with the goal of strengthening Russian-African business contacts. As of writing, thirty-five African heads of state have already confirmed participation, although the number will likely increase in the run-up to the meeting. These efforts are backed by the Russian government with involvement from the Ministry of Trade and Industry, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Russian Export Center, the Roscongress Foundation, the Russian International Affairs Council, and the Russiadominated Eurasian Economic Union. Kremlin adviser Yuri Ushakov, a close aide to Putin, spearheads the preparations for the summit—highlighting the symbolic importance attached to Africa by Russia's leadership and the Kremlin's direct hand in the summit.<sup>40</sup>

#### Limited Economic and Soft Power Tools

Russia has tried to tap the limited economic tools at its disposal to reestablish its presence in Africa. The continent's booming population, need for stable long-term energy supplies, and abundance of natural resources hold a certain appeal for various Russian private and state-owned corporations, even though Russian players have few competitive advantages.

It is hard to overstate the structural constraints imposed on Russian ambitions in Africa by basic geoeconomic and geopolitical realities. Russia has arrived at the party quite late. It offers remarkably little that African states actually need. Its moves are far outmatched by those of China, the United States, Japan, and the European Union, whose aid and investments in Africa count in the many tens of billions of dollars.<sup>41</sup> China, India, the United States, and Germany remain by far sub-Saharan Africa's top trading partners.<sup>42</sup> According to the World Bank, sub-Saharan Africa's exports to Russia were worth about \$0.6 billion in 2017, while its imports from Russia amounted to about \$2.5 billion. This puts the total sub-Saharan-Russian trade turnover at about \$3 billion, which pales in comparison to the region's trade with China and the United States, worth \$56 billion and \$27 billion respectively.<sup>43</sup>

Russia is not a major source of economic development assistance to Africa. What it has been able to offer mostly comes in the form of debt relief, which Russian officials claim amounts to \$20 billion over twenty years.<sup>44</sup> However, even this figure pales in comparison to commercial loans that Chinese entities have extended across the continent. That figure has been estimated to be as high as \$143 billion between 2000 and 2017.<sup>45</sup>

As a raw-materials exporter, Russia is structurally a competitor to many African economies. It produces few products that African consumers want. Furthermore, the modest size of Russia's technology sector and lack of investment resources hardly make it an attractive partner for African countries seeking to modernize or build new infrastructure. Russia simply lacks the financial wherewithal to compete with the world's top players in these sectors (see table 2). Given the stagnant outlook for its economy, it is difficult to see Russia becoming a major economic development partner in Africa.

#### **Total value** Share of Total value Share of Change in Change in of imports total of exports total Trading imports exports (in millions imports, (in millions exports, (2007-(2007partners of U.S. of U.S. as a as a 2017), % 2017), % dollars) percentage dollars) percentage 37,387 +62 -19 China 16.42 18,520 8.73 India 13,147 5.77 +57 +117 19,685 9.28 United 14,919 11,741 5.16 -26 7.03 -136 States 13,442 5.90 -5 7,492 -3 Germany 3.53 United 6,222 2.73 -32 6,479 3.06 -45 Kingdom 2.71 5,287 Japan 6,178 -39 2.49 -36 1.09 +97 0.29 +45 Russia 2,486 608

#### TABLE 2 Sub-Saharan Trade Turnover in 2017

SOURCE: "Sub-Saharan Export and Imports by Country or Region 2017," World Bank,

https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/SSF/Year/2017/TradeFlow/Export#.

Some of Russia's greatest successes have been generated by trading favors with governments targeted by international sanctions for corruption or violations of human rights. Zimbabwe is one such case. Toward the end of Robert Mugabe's presidency, Russia shielded Harare from sanctions in the UN Security Council and pursued political, economic, and security ties despite international criticism.<sup>46</sup> The other route to success has been the use of security relationships that helps to co-opt senior leadership in target countries, who then help unlock special access to the exploration of natural resources. This approach is prevalent in the Central African Republic and Sudan (see below).

One potential comparative advantage enjoyed by Russian commercial interests in parts of Africa with weak rule-of-law environments is that their pursuit of business opportunities is not encumbered by restrictions akin to the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act. In a small number of places, Russian firms can take advantage of corruption and lack of transparency to build ties with local elites in pursuit of the country's commercial or geopolitical interests. But Russian companies face still competition from China in pursuing promising business opportunities.<sup>47</sup>

Major state-owned companies tend to dominate Russia's economic outreach to Africa. Alrosa, the world's largest diamond mining company, has focused on expanding operations in Angola and Zimbabwe.<sup>48</sup> (The company's president is Sergey Ivanov Jr., the son of former Kremlin chief of staff Sergey Ivanov, a longtime aide to Putin who continues to hold a seat on Russia's Security Council.)

State oil giant Rosneft, which is run by one of Putin's closest associates, Igor Sechin, is trying to expand its activities on the continent too.<sup>49</sup> It signed a cooperation deal with a Nigerian oil and gas exploration company in 2018 to develop up to twenty-one oil assets across Africa.<sup>50</sup> Rosneft reportedly has memoranda of understanding with or obtained licenses to work in multiple African countries, including Equatorial Guinea, Libya, Mozambique, Nigeria, South Sudan, and Uganda.<sup>51</sup> However, according to Rosneft's 2018 annual report, the company's only operating project is in Mozambique, which suggests there is a fair amount of exaggeration in narratives about its African expansion.<sup>52</sup>

Rosatom, Russia's nuclear-power company, has been active in many parts of Africa and identifies it as a key growth market.<sup>53</sup> With limited domestic opportunities to grow its business due to a sluggish economy at home, it has been looking for opportunities abroad. Considering the nature of its business, such projects create extremely long-term relationships with clients since the construction and operation of nuclear-power plants are decades-long ventures. Rosatom has signed memoranda of understanding with at least fourteen African governments for potential nuclear and non-nuclear cooperation, including in such civilian nuclear sectors as medicine, agriculture, and hydropower projects.<sup>54</sup>

Yet Rosatom has a history of overpromising and under-delivering. The number of deals it has signed in Africa counts mostly as a public-relations exercise, since the vast majority are simply not commercially feasible. At the moment, there are few signs of forward movement for Rosatom's vision for a series of nuclear-power projects in Africa, with the possible exception of a 4,800megawatt nuclear power plant in Egypt. The construction of that plant has yet to begin as of this writing, although the government of Egypt approved a site permit for it in April.<sup>55</sup>

Furthermore, in some countries robust civil societies have mounted responses to Rosatom's inroads, raising awkward questions for ruling elites involving corruption and other sensitive issues. The company's overreach in a deal to build power reactors in South Africa, reportedly worth \$76 billion, led to the collapse of Zuma's presidency in 2018.<sup>56</sup> Dogged opposition from grassroots environmental activists and civil society critics of the government led to legal and parliamentary challenges that eventually derailed the plan, which is now a central element of a far-ranging corruption investigation into the period of so-called state capture in South Africa.

Rosatom is also part of Russia's limited soft-power effort in Africa. It funds science, technology, engineering, and mathematics education programs, including scientific competitions for high-school and college students. Rosatom also offers scholarships for Africans to study in Russia.<sup>57</sup> These educational opportunities can be uniquely important for promising African students who lack the financial resources to study in Europe or the United States. Deputy Foreign Minister Bogdanov claimed in July that almost 15,000 African students now study in Russia,<sup>58</sup> but it is not clear how

many actually do. Given credible reports of violence against Africans in Russia in recent years, it is unlikely that such exchange programs provide a substantial boost to Russia's image on the continent.<sup>59</sup>

#### An Antiquated Approach to Humanitarian Assistance

Unlike in the Soviet era, Russia's development and humanitarian assistance today is largely symbolic. For example, it has yet to pledge funds to the UN Sustainable Development Goals in Africa. Russia's pledged assistance for Ebola relief is less than half of what was delivered by the United States at the height of the crisis in 2014–2016.<sup>60</sup> However, it is eager to be seen as a major international donor in Africa, and it leverages state media outlets such as Sputnik and official statements to highlight the limited assistance it provides.<sup>61</sup>

Russian assistance to Africa is largely in the form of donations responding to humanitarian crises. This is different from when the Soviet Union provided large-scale technical assistance to anticolonial movements and newly independent states as part of its ideological confrontation with the West. Russia scaled back those assistance programs in the 1990s and even today lacks a standalone international development agency. Plans to establish one through the Ministry of Finance were shelved in 2012. Russia has not signed the Good Humanitarian Donorship (GHD) principles, is not a member of the GHD Group of 42, and has shown little interest in offering sustainable international development and technical assistance along the lines of what the U.S. Agency for International Development or other similar agencies do.

Most Russian humanitarian assistance is in-kind aid channeled through the Ministry of Emergency Situations (EMERCOM), often in response to a natural or man-made disaster. This approach has little in common with recent moves by major donors toward more flexible cash contributions to respond to humanitarian emergencies.<sup>62</sup> The mechanisms utilized by EMERCOM have raised eyebrows for other reasons. It works largely in partnership with other international organizations, including the UN High Commissioner for Refugees and the International Civil Defense Organization (ICDO), an intergovernmental organization "committed to developing structures and mechanisms to provide assistance and safeguard property to communities suffering natural or manmade disasters."<sup>63</sup> With no members from the EU (except Cyprus) or North America, the ICDO is dominated by African and Eurasian countries with Russia playing an outsized role.<sup>64</sup> Until 2018, its secretary general was Vladimir Kuvshinov, a Russian citizen and former EMERCOM employee. Last year Swiss media accused him of nepotism, poor management, and misuse of the ICDO funds for personal gain.<sup>65</sup>

The ICDO's current acting secretary general, Colonel Belkacem Elketroussi of Algeria, traveled to Moscow in June to push for the expansion of the organization's cooperation with and coordination

of EMERCON, including on upgrading ICDO African regional humanitarian assistance and a relief warehouse in Togo.<sup>66</sup> Russia takes a highly public role in the ICDO, seeing it as a vehicle through which it may be able to expand its working relationship with developing countries and to build goodwill. The Swiss media has also warned of malign Russian influence in the organization.<sup>67</sup> Kuvshinov reportedly has ties to a former Russian security service official, who also once worked at EMERCON and now runs businesses that have received lucrative contracts from it to implement international aid projects—all of which raises questions about how much of Russia's aid budget for Africa actually makes it to the continent.<sup>68</sup>

#### **Cultivating Conservative Societies in Africa**

With few people-to-people ties and limited knowledge of the Russian language among Africans, Russia's soft-power attractiveness on the continent is narrow. Its corporate soft-power efforts are also infrequent.<sup>69</sup> Russian companies and diplomats in Africa seek to highlight these activities through RT, Sputnik, and Russian-friendly African media as examples of Russian largesse. Nevertheless, they pale in comparison to the assistance and charitable contributions made by the U.S. and European governments or private foundations.

Culturally-conservative activists have attempted to project Russia's image in Africa as a defender of traditional mores against the imposition of "European values" by the West. Information on these efforts is limited, but the World Congress of Families (WCF), an organization with financial ties to the wealthy conservative Russian businessman Konstantin Malofeev, has been active in Africa.<sup>70</sup> Malofeev, who was sanctioned by the U.S. government for his funding of separatists in eastern Ukraine, has provided important financial support for Moscow's outreach to Orthodox Christian populations as well as populist nationalist groups in Europe and the Balkans. Alexey Komov, a Malofeev associate, traveled to South Africa in December 2016 to participate in the launch of the anti-same-sex-marriage International Organization of the Family.<sup>71</sup> The WCF has been critical of African women's rights movements and promoted the argument that women's reproductive health issues supported by international donors are tantamount to neocolonial efforts to limit Africa's indigenous populations.<sup>72</sup> Russia-friendly, perhaps even Russian-funded, propaganda outlets and NGOs on the continent help buttress anti-European colonial narratives and remind Africans of Russia's lack of colonial legacies on the continent.<sup>73</sup>

Malofeev, who is known for his deeply anti-Western views, has referred to Africa as the next geopolitical battleground between Russia and the West in an interview with Tsargrad, a conservative Russian media outlet he controls.<sup>74</sup>

#### Using Traditional Military and Security Tools ...

Guns have opened many more doors for the Kremlin in Africa than butter. Long a key market for the Soviet and Russian arms industry, weapons exports to Africa facilitate Russia's broader diplomatic efforts to cultivate military, political, and security ties and expand its influence in Africa. They make it possible to establish and sustain long-term relationships with its customers' rising military and political leaders, and help it compete for influence with the United States, France, and China.

While North African countries such as Algeria have traditionally been the most important destination for advanced Russian weapons, sub-Saharan African states reportedly have ordered \$3 billion in Russian military equipment, according to the Federal Agency for Military and Technological Cooperation.<sup>75</sup> The agency, however, has provided no details about the contents of those orders or any information about when those orders were made.<sup>76</sup> Russia is eager to write off debt of or provide financing to arms buyers.<sup>77</sup> According to data from the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, Russia has supplied arms to eighteen countries in sub-Saharan Africa over the past ten years: Angola, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chad, Democratic Republic of Congo, Equatorial Guinea, Ethiopia, Ghana, Guinea, Kenya, Mali, Nigeria, Rwanda, South Africa, South Sudan, Uganda, and Zambia (see table 3).<sup>78</sup>

Russian-made weapons offer a number of advantages to customers in African countries. They tend to be cheaper than Western equivalents and are generally reliable.<sup>79</sup> Many African militaries have Soviet-era stocks that are compatible with modern Russian weapons. Russian arms contracts often include provisions to modernize or repair Soviet-era equipment, although it is not clear whether or where any of these facilities are operational.

A South African media report claims that a joint Russian–South African helicopter maintenance facility has operated in the country since 2013.<sup>80</sup> The Russian defense firm Kalashnikov reportedly wants to build a manufacturing center in the country as well.<sup>81</sup> Details about these projects are scant, and cooperation between Russia and South Africa on defense manufacturing is somewhat surprising given that the latter has an arms industry of its own and the two countries sometimes compete in export markets. South Africa, however, is eager to modernize its industry and is seeking partnerships with European arms exporters as well, which means that Russia does not have a lock on expanding defense industry cooperation with South African arms manufacturers.<sup>82</sup>

#### TABLE 3:

#### Russia's Arms Sales to Africa (Figures are Stockholm International Peace Research Institute Trend Indicator Values (TIVs)/in millions)

						2009-	2009-	2014-
	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2018	2013	2018
Angola		27	98	63	63	251	0	251
Burkina					14	15	1	14
Faso					14	15	I	14
Cameroon	27		11			45	7	38
Chad						7	7	0
Democratic								
Republic of	7					14	7	7
Congo								
Equatorial					7	7	0	7
Guinea					/	/	0	,
Ethiopia						54	54	0
Ghana						41	41	0
Guinea						1	1	0
Kenya						20	20	0
Mali				23		23	0	23
Nigeria	58	87		24	24	192	0	192
Rwanda	14	27				41	0	41
South	50					50	0	50
Africa	50					50	0	50
South		18	4			82	60	22
Sudan		10	4			02	00	22
Sudan		51	51	24		349	224	125
Uganda						629	629	0
Zambia		14				14	0	14
Total	156	224	164	134	108	1835	1051	784

**SOURCE:** Stockholm International Peace Research Institute.

For Russia, joint manufacturing and repair facilities could help sustain African militaries' dependence on Russian arms.<sup>83</sup> For Russia's African customers, these facilities represent an opportunity to boost industrial production and create jobs. During his April visit to Moscow to attend an Angolan-Russian business forum, President João Lourenço announced plans to establish a manufacturing and repair facility for Russian arms in his country.<sup>84</sup> Incidentally, Lourenço studied at a Soviet military academy in 1978–1982.

Russia's arms sales offer the added benefit of not carrying human-rights conditions. Nigeria, for example, turned to it after Barack Obama's administration repeatedly blocked arms shipments to that country.<sup>85</sup> Russia does not make its arms sales or military cooperation contingent on adherence to democratic norms nor does it mind dealing with some of the continent's worst human-rights violators, including Sudan and Zimbabwe.<sup>86</sup>

#### ... With New Wrinkles

During the Cold War, the Soviet Union made the greatest inroads in the security sphere in Africa as a result of crisis situations.<sup>87</sup> More recently, Russia has tried to apply similar tactics albeit with mixed results. It has supplied weapons at a discount or for free to countries struggling with internal unrest.<sup>88</sup> Russia also supplied light arms to Mali in 2013, while the urgency of the threat from the Boko Haram terrorist group has pushed Nigeria and Cameroon toward greater military cooperation and training with it.<sup>89</sup>

Russia's surge in the CAR had its genesis in a 2017 exemption to the UN arms embargo that allowed the African country to acquire a modest quantity of light arms.<sup>90</sup> Moscow capitalized on that exemption to expand its military and security presence there, largely at France's expense. In early 2018, the CAR saw an influx of Russian civilian and military trainers affiliated with the Wagner Group, a paramilitary organization linked to Russia's military intelligence agency and controlled by Kremlin insider Yevgeniy Prigozhin. As Kimberly Marten has demonstrated, Wagner is not a true private military company, but rather a quasi-private extension of the Russian military-security establishment.<sup>91</sup> Technically speaking, private military companies are not allowed under Russian law. Wagner, which consists of 3,600–5,000 fighters, does not adhere to international standards for such companies.<sup>92</sup>

In the CAR, Wagner reportedly provides security for senior officials and guards key economic assets in the country, including gold and diamond mines.<sup>93</sup> Russian companies allegedly tied to Prigozhin have acquired stakes in some of these facilities.<sup>94</sup> This for-profit self-financing arrangement enables Prigozhin to sustain Wagner activities and Russia to expand its security presence and political influence in the country at virtually no cost and little risk. Prigozhin-affiliated entities also finance Russian public diplomacy activities in the CAR, including sponsorship of sporting and cultural events.<sup>95</sup>

Testifying before the House Armed Services Committee in February, former commander of U.S. Africa Command General Thomas Waldhauser stated that Wagner is "heavily involved [in the Central African Republic], not only in training but also influence at the highest levels of government to include the president. . . . They've been able to work the situation so they can have mineral extraction and so forth."<sup>96</sup> The national security adviser to the country's president, Faustin-Archange Touadera, is Valery Zakharov—a Russian national, allegedly a former member of Russia's security services and an associate of Prigozhin's. His presence in the CAR is widely publicized, which illustrates the blurred lines between official and off-the-books activities.<sup>97</sup>

Prigozhin's influence in the CAR is increasingly beyond the formal reach of Russia's Ministry of Foreign Affairs or Ministry of Defense, highlighting the growing clout of the security services and quasi-private actors in pushing political, economic, or security agendas. It gives Prigozhin's subordinates considerable latitude to act, even when their moves might not be completely in accord with the stated policies of the government or the niceties of international law.

While hard data is difficult to come by, Wagner also is reportedly active in Libya and Sudan.<sup>98</sup> In Sudan, a company reported to be linked to Prigozhin obtained prospecting rights for gold in late 2017, which coincided with the arrival of Russian military contractors to train Sudanese forces.<sup>99</sup> Then president Omar al-Bashir praised Russian-Sudanese military cooperation during a July 2018 meeting with Putin in the Kremlin.<sup>100</sup>

For now Russia's military footprint on the continent is rather limited. There are growing indications it has been looking to acquire a naval or logistics facility in East Africa in recent months. Basing arrangements could help support Russian operations elsewhere in the region and build an intelligence-collection platform to monitor the activities of U.S., Chinese, French, or Japanese forces.<sup>101</sup> Russian entreaties for Djibouti to host a base have been unsuccessful, in large part due to consistent U.S. pressure. In August 2018, Lavrov announced plans to build a military logistics hub in Eritrea.<sup>102</sup> The country offers many of the same advantages as Djibouti for potentially monitoring U.S., Saudi, and Emirati operations (among others) on and around the Arabian Peninsula and the security situation throughout the Horn of Africa.

Russia and Eritrea have yet to finalize that deal, and Lavrov's premature announcement may have been a public-relations move. Somaliland, a self-declared breakaway territory in Somalia, has reportedly offered Russia the opportunity to obtain rights to a naval base on its territory, likely in return for formal diplomatic recognition.<sup>103</sup> Moscow has also reportedly reached a preliminary

agreement with Sudan on port visits.<sup>104</sup> Sudan was reportedly considering allowing Russia to build a military base, although the status of these plans became unclear after the fall of al-Bashir in April.<sup>105</sup>

Since 2014, Russia has signed nineteen military cooperation agreements with African countries, including Angola, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Chad, Ethiopia, Guinea, Madagascar, Nigeria, Niger, Sierra Leone, Tanzania, and Zimbabwe.<sup>106</sup> These vary in scale and scope, and include activities such as information sharing, counterterrorism cooperation, military sales, and security training. The bulk of them, however, appear to fall into the category of "symbolism over substance."

#### Agriculture

Agriculture, agricultural machinery, and agricultural technology will be key agenda items at the Sochi summit. Since Russia's break with the West in 2014 and its imposition of countersanctions on food and agricultural products from the EU, it has looked to Africa as a source of substitute imports.<sup>107</sup> Russia is a primary export market for African citrus products, with trade rising steeply after 2014, particularly from Morocco.<sup>108</sup> South Africa stepped up its exports of fish to Russia around the same time, largely in response to Russia's ban on Norwegian salmon and other European seafood.<sup>109</sup> Russia is now among the world's largest grain exporters and sees potential markets in Africa for its wheat, dairy, poultry, and pork.<sup>110</sup> Thanks to the persistent weakness of the ruble, it has been able to undercut other grain exporters and increase its market share in several African countries in recent years.<sup>111</sup> Minister of Agriculture Dmitry Patrushev, the son of Security Council Secretary Nikolai Patrushev, traveled to Africa in 2018 in an effort to expand trade in food products and promote agricultural-sector cooperation.<sup>112</sup>

Growing agricultural trade between Russia and several African states has been accompanied by the entry of Russian fertilizer producers into the sub-Saharan market. Russia's privately held Eurochem is planning to use sulfate of potash sourced in Eritrea to produce nitrogen, phosphate, and potassium fertilizers in its plants in Belgium and Russia.<sup>113</sup> Uralchem and Uralkali reportedly are in talks to build fertilizer distribution hubs in Zambia and Zimbabwe.<sup>114</sup> Uralchem is the prime candidate to buy a stake in Zimbabwe's troubled Chemplex fertilizer producer.<sup>115</sup> As in the case of diamond mining, Zimbabwe's isolation from the West means that Russia can be an attractive business partner, which eases Russian fertilizer companies' entry into the country.

#### A Mixed Picture at Best

The jury is still out on Russia's intensified outreach to Africa. Its record is as much a testimony to its increased global ambitions as it is proof of the gap that exists between those ambitions and the capabilities available to act on them.

Diplomatic, commercial, military, and security activity in Africa validates Russia's claim to a bigger role on the world stage than merely being a "regional" power. It still enjoys considerable political and diplomatic clout and can capitalize on legacy ties that date back to Soviet activism in Africa during the Cold War. At a time when high-level attention to Africa from the United States and EU member countries is in short supply, Russia has significant advantages when dealing with some governments. These advantages are amplified by the Kremlin's agile decisionmaking, lack of concern about human rights and democratic governance, and propensity for unscrupulous business practices.

However, Russia's record of engagement in Africa also highlights the limited toolbox available to the government to project power and influence in faraway and relatively unfamiliar regions or cultures. When it comes to hard power, Russia has only modest capabilities at its disposal. Its navy has yet to recover from the protracted period of neglect and underfunding following the breakup of the Soviet Union. Out-of-area naval activities have been marred by a string of embarrassing, and sometimes tragic, failures.<sup>116</sup> The experience of Russia's successful deployment to Syria is also indicative of the limitations of its military when it comes to projecting power into hostile environments beyond the country's periphery. The size of the deployment was quite modest, as was the scale of ground operations, while the air campaign was conducted at high altitudes, apparently in order to minimize the risk to Russian aircraft even from the very limited air defenses available to the Syrian opposition.<sup>117</sup>

Further proof of Russia's modest capabilities and limited appetite for long-range power projection is found in its reliance on quasi-private security companies as a surrogate for active-duty military and security personnel. Russia has not undertaken any military deployments in Africa in a half-century and its military-security activities have been conducted exclusively with the help of contractors/mercenaries. The latter's single combat experience outside the conflict in Ukraine—that is, in Syria—is as much an example of their versatility as of their modest capabilities and limitations as a surrogate military force.<sup>118</sup> This pales in comparison to the capabilities of the United States, which, for example, has been building a \$100+ million surveillance drone base in Niger as part of an effort to combat local militants, even as it draws down troop levels on the continent.<sup>119</sup>

Russia's soft-power appeal is also quite modest. Its great cultural and artistic traditions are generally not a major export beyond the country's periphery where Russian is still spoken. Yet, even in Russia's immediate neighborhood, the attractiveness of Russian culture and language is in decline.<sup>120</sup> Russian institutions of higher education may be attractive to students from many poor countries if admission is offered with stipends that can cover tuition and living expenses, but that too is a rather limited resource since Russian universities struggle to compete with their foreign counterparts as more and more Russian students are forced to pay for their education and many universities can barely make ends meet.<sup>121</sup> Other than the prospect of financial assistance, there is relatively little to attract students from Africa to Russian higher education.

Unlike the Soviet Union during the postcolonial era, Russia does not have an appealing ideology to offer to its partners in Africa. Shared opposition to U.S. and other Western nations' democracy promotion has been useful to Russia to build ties to some countries in Africa, such as Zimbabwe, Sudan, or most recently Egypt. Yet, many of those relationships appear to be transactional, guided by considerations of convenience, and relatively modest in scope—usually limited to arms sales, some form of security assistance, or business deals where Russian companies can take advantage of Western companies being limited by their governments' sanctions. This is not to say that these relationships cannot endure, but they are constrained by the fact that Russia can bring only modest resources to sustain them.

Russia's fading ideological appeal is also a victim of generational change that is taking its toll on the Soviet legacy in Africa. In general, African leaders who underwent training or were educated in the Soviet Union and may have shared a form of ideological kinship with it are either approaching or past retirement age and leaving the scene. Jacob Zuma, who had developed one of the closest, if not the closest, relationship with Vladimir Putin among African leaders was seventy-six years old when he left office in disgrace in 2018. Mmusi Maimane, the leader of the Democratic Alliance that holds the second-largest number of seats in the South African parliament, represents the next generation of African politicians. He is thirty-nine and was educated in South Africa and Great Britain.

The largest and most durable Soviet legacy in Africa resides in the stocks of Soviet and Russian weapons in the arsenals of many African countries. But Russian arms manufacturers have to compete with sellers ranging from China to Israel. Technological progress is likely to make the African market more, not less competitive, eroding Russia's comparative advantage over time as a provider of serviceable but low-tech weaponry.<sup>122</sup>

At the same time, it would be incorrect to write off Russia as an important presence on the African stage. It still wields considerable political clout. Moscow boasts an agile and skilled diplomatic establishment and lacks ethical constraints in pursuit of its objectives. While Russian hard- and soft-power resources do not compare to those of its much bigger competitors, they are nonetheless significant when deployed in much smaller and poorer African environments. In African countries that are isolated by Western sanctions or receive only limited attention from the international community, Russia can play an outsized, predatory, or negative role. But, it is not about to emerge as a major military actor on the continent, let alone an economic powerhouse, especially when compared to China, the European Union, or the United States. In the few situations where Russia has achieved successes, they have been due to its ability to exploit, at times exacerbate, or capitalize on preexisting conditions rather than shape the environment and create those conditions.

#### **Policy Implications**

The United States faces important challenges as it seeks to promote democracy, peace, and prosperity in Africa. Key tasks include supporting fragile postconflict transitions and combating sources of instability and conflict, including dangerous terrorist and violent extremist groups. U.S. efforts should continue to prioritize addressing those long-standing challenges rather than being reoriented around the far narrower issue of countering Russian actions.

By no means is this to argue that the latter issue should be neglected or ignored. Rather, the best and most enduring way to counter Russian influence in Africa would be to focus on those root causes that leave some African countries vulnerable to Russian inroads. The experience of the Central African Republic shows that Russia's relatively modest toolkit can have disproportionate impact with long-term consequences on fragile societies in or at high risk of conflict and with poor governance.

This points to a multipronged approach for U.S. policy.

Focus on fundamentals. Recent U.S. policy mistakes and the lack of attention by senior U.S. officials have done considerable harm, and that needs to be corrected. Addressing corruption, poor governance, weak rule of law, communal tensions, and basic quality-of-life indicators should be the key component of U.S. policy in Africa, coordinated with other state and international donors and NGOs wherever possible. Investing in African populations and institutions is good place to start, as opposed to investing in individual leaders, which is what Russia does. The United States should focus on good-governance initiatives, addressing human-security needs, and pushing for sustainable economic development and investment. Such efforts will help re-build U.S. credibility on the continent.

Do not overestimate Russia's role in Africa. Russia is not the Soviet Union. It lacks the resources, the ideology, and the appeal of its predecessor. Its involvement in Africa is limited and guided by a combination of unrealistic ambitions and opportunism with the result often being that its policy ends up being subordinated to private interests and actors. A large part of Russian activity in Africa is noise meant to unnerve Europe and the United States. This falls far short of the image of great-power competition outlined in recent U.S. national security documents or the public statements of senior officials. Approaching Russia in this spirit carries with it the risk of not only creating a self-fulfilling prophecy, but also of legitimizing Russian actions and ambitions.

**Expose malign actors.** Not everything Russia does in Africa is a malign activity, but its role in corrupt schemes, support for oppressive regimes, and exploitative approach to its African partners need to be exposed. This should not take the form of chasing after every item of fake news attributable to Russia, but the deployment of a strategic narrative that highlights Russia's approach

to Africa, its toolkit, its principal actors involved, and the consequences of its engagement in countries like Zimbabwe, the CAR, Sudan, or South Africa. This should take the form of public-information campaigns, partnerships with local press and civil society organizations, and engagement with officials. The alternative—trying to debunk every item of fake news and disinformation—would be wasteful and unsustainable.

#### Disrupt increased alignment between Russia and rising African powers in international

**organizations.** Russia is keen to find partners in its decades-long quest to dilute U.S. power and create a multipolar world. It uses a wide variety of tools, particularly debt relief and arms sales, to cultivate votes in key international bodies and play a spoiler role to the United States or its allies on key international issues. This clearly calls for stepping up U.S. diplomacy in international organizations and finding common ground on Africa issues with traditional partners on the continent and in Europe as well as other like-minded states. Correcting the United States' recent record of disengaging from multilateral institutions, including the United Nations and the African Union, is an important first step.

**Expose Wagner and other paramilitary groups.** The deployment of private Russian mercenary groups in Africa is troubling, but the United States has limited influence in most of the countries where they are active. The United States should expand public diplomacy outreach and advocacy efforts with African publics, African politicians, and the world at large to highlight how these organizations fuel corruption, have ties to organized crime, and operate beyond the reach of local and even Russian law, as well as international standards for private military contractors. Empowering African and Russian journalists to examine and publicize Wagner's and other Russian private military groups' activities will reduce Russia's ability to deny their presence, while raising awareness across the continent of how they operate. Targeted sanctions on Wagner and other Russian paramilitary groups operating illicitly in Africa are important in highlighting this threat; the United States should work with interested allies and partners to follow suit.

#### About the Author

**Paul Stronski** is a senior fellow in Carnegie's Russia and Eurasia Program, where his research focuses on the relationship between Russia and neighboring countries in Central Asia and the South Caucasus.

Until January 2015, Stronski served as a senior analyst for Russian domestic politics in the U.S. State Department's Bureau of Intelligence and Research. He was director for Russia and Central Asia on the U.S. National Security Council Staff from 2012 to 2014, where he supported the president, the national security adviser, and other senior U.S. officials on the development and coordination of policy toward Russia. Before that, he worked as a State Department analyst on Russia from 2011 to 2012, and on Armenia and Azerbaijan from 2007 to 2010. A former career U.S. foreign service officer, Stronski served in Hong Kong from 2005 to 2007.

This publication is based on research supported the United States European Command, with additional support from C5 Capital. The views and conclusions contained in this document are those of the author and should not be interpreted as representing the official polices, either express or implied, of the United States Government.

#### Notes

<sup>3</sup> Scott Wilson, "Obama Dismisses Russia as 'Regional Power' Acting Out of Weakness," Washington Post, March 25, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/obama-dismisses-russia-asregional-power-acting-out-of-weakness/2014/03/25/1e5a678e-b439-11e3-b899-20667de76985\_story.html; Donald J. Trump, National Security Strategy (NSS), White House, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf; Jim Mattis, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America, Department of Defense, 2018, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf.

<sup>4</sup> Morris Rothenberg, *The USSR and Africa: New Dimensions of Soviet Global Power* (Miami: Advanced International Studies Institute, 1980); Radoslav Yordanov, *The Soviet Union and the Horn of Africa During the Cold War* (Lanthan, MD: Lexington Books, 2016); Department of State, National Intelligence Estimate, "Soviet Military Policy in the Third World," E.O. 12958, May 4, 2006, https://2001-2009.state.gov/documents/organization/70562.pdf; Sheila Rule, "Soviet Arms Aid Is Seen as Pivotal to Ethiopia," *New York Times*, April 30, 1988,

https://www.nytimes.com/1988/04/30/world/soviet-arms-aid-is-seen-as-pivotal-to-ethiopia.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> John J. Sullivan, "U.S. Africa Strategy Speech at Trade and Investment Luncheon," U.S. Department of State, March 20, 2019, https://www.state.gov/u-s-africa-strategy-speech-at-trade-and-investment-luncheon/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> President of Russia, "Sochi Will Host Russia-Africa Summit on October 24," May 28, 2019, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/60592.

- <sup>5</sup> Guy Lamb, "Viktor Bout, the South African Saga," Institute for Security Studies, November 4, 2011, https://issafrica.org/iss-today/viktor-bout-the-southern-african-saga, Aaron Heller, "Diamond smuggling scandal spotlights shadowy Israeli tycoon Lev Leviev,"The Times of Israel, December 4, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/diamond-smuggling-scandal-spotlights-shadowy-israeli-tycoon-lev-leviev/; and "Rabootaite, nedra!" *Kommersant Vlast*', February 2, 2013, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/2115011.
- <sup>6</sup> Simon Saradzhyan, "The Dynamics of Russia's Response to the Piracy Threat," *Connections* 9.3, 2010, pp. 19-44, https://www.jstor.org/stable/26326212?seq=3#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents; Russia seeking to deploy reconnaissance aircraft to Djibouti," *Defence Web*, November 1, 2012, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/security/maritime-security/russia-seeking-to-deploy-reconnaissance-aircraft-to-djibouti.
- <sup>7</sup> Peter Walker, "British and Russian ships fight off Somali pirates," *Guardian*, November 12, 2008, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/nov/12/somalia-russia.
- <sup>8</sup> Ajay Kamalakaran, "Mandela and the Soviet Union: The struggle against apartheid," *Russia Beyond*, December 6, 2013, https://www.rbth.com/international/2013/12/06/mandela\_and\_the\_soviet\_union\_the\_struggle\_against

https://www.rbth.com/international/2013/12/06/mandela\_and\_the\_soviet\_union\_the\_struggle\_against\_apartheid\_32329.html.

- <sup>9</sup> "The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) and the Anti-Apartheid Struggle," *South African History Online*, November 13, 2012, https://www.sahistory.org.za/topic/union-soviet-socialist-republic-ussr-and-anti-apartheid-struggle; "Facts You Didn't Know About Zuma," IOL, April 12, 2017, https://www.iol.co.za/capetimes/news/facts-you-didnt-know-about-zuma-8637265.
- <sup>10</sup> President of Russia, "News About Selected Person: Zuma, Jacob," Accessed: August 14, 2019, http://en.kremlin.ru/catalog/persons/177/events.
- <sup>11</sup> U.S. Senate, "Alleged Assassination Plots Involving Foreign Leaders: An Interim Report of the Select Committee to Study Governmental Operations with respect to Intelligence Activities," No. 95-465, November 20, 1975, https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/94465.pdf; Nigar Hacizade, "Constantin Katsakioris on The Lumumba University and the promise of a Soviet-Third World alliance," NYU Jordan Center, May 12, 2017, http://jordanrussiacenter.org/event-recaps/constantin-katsakiorislumumba-university-promise-soviet-third-world-alliance/#.XVQfkS2ZM1K.
- <sup>12</sup> Somar Wijayadasa, "OPINION: Russia's Friendship University, Educating the Developing World for 55 Years," Inter Press Service, http://www.ipsnews.net/2015/01/opinion-russias-friendship-universityeducating-the-developing-world-for-55-years.
- <sup>13</sup> "Top Russia Legislator Warns Against Return of Neocolonialism in Africa," *Moscow Times*, July 3, 2019, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2019/07/03/top-russian-legislator-warns-against-return-ofneocolonialism-in-africa-a66268.
- <sup>14</sup> See "The Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation," Embassy of the Russian Federation to the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, November 30, 2016, https://www.rusemb.org.uk/rp\_insight/; and "Russian National Security Strategy," Spanish Institute for Strategic Studies, December 2015, http://www.ieee.es/Galerias/fichero/OtrasPublicaciones/Internacional/2016/Russian-National-Security-Strategy-31Dec2015.pdf.
- <sup>15</sup> Robbie Gramer, "Africa In Botched Meeting with African Union Chief," *Foreign Policy*, April 25, 2017, https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/04/25/rex-tillerson-spurns-africa-in-botched-meeting-with-africanunion-chief-moussa-faki-diplomacy-africa-affairs-trump-administration-state-department-understaffed.
- <sup>16</sup> "Tibor P. Nagy, Assistant Secretary of State for African Affairs," U.S. Department of State, https://www.state.gov/biographies/tibor-p-nagy-jr.
- <sup>17</sup> National Security Council, "Remarks by National Security Advisor Ambassador John R. Bolton on the Trump Administration's New Africa Strategy," December 13, 2018,

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-national-security-advisor-ambassador-john-r-bolton-trump-administrations-new-africa-strategy.

- <sup>18</sup> Ali Vitali, Kasie Hunt, and Frank Thorp V, "Trump Referred to Haiti and African Nations as 'Shithole' Countries," *NBC News*, January 11, 2018, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/trumpreferred-haiti-african-countries-shithole-nations-n836946.
- <sup>19</sup> Eric Schmitt, "Where Terrorism Is Rising and the U.S. Is Leaving," *New York Times*, March 1, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/01/world/africa/africa-terror-attacks.html; Katie Bo Williams, "Trump's New Africa Plan: Fewer US Troops and Aid, More Investment and Deals," *Defense One*, December 13, 2018, https://www.defenseone.com/politics/2018/12/trumps-new-africa-plan-fewer-ustroops-and-aid-more-investment-and-deals/153534/.
- <sup>20</sup> Stephan Blank, "Sergei Lavrov's Africa Trip: Regional Promises and Global Ambitions," Eurasia Daily Monitor 15.53, April 9, 2018, https://jamestown.org/program/sergei-lavrovs-africa-trip-regionalpromises-and-global-ambitions.
- <sup>21</sup> Salem Solomon, "After Decades-Long Hiatus, Russia Seeks Renewed Africa Ties," Voice of America, June 3, 2018, https://www.voanews.com/africa/after-decades-long-hiatus-russia-seeks-renewed-africa-ties.
- <sup>22</sup> Kester Kenn Klomegah, "Russia signs MoU with Southern African countries," *The Exchange*, October 25, 2018, https://theexchange.africa/russia-signs-mou-with-southern-african-countries.
- <sup>23</sup> "Patrushev spearheads Putin's security diplomacy in Africa," Intelligence Online, April 7, 2018, https://www.intelligenceonline.com/government-intelligence/2018/07/04/patrushev-spearheads-putin-ssecurity-diplomacy-in-africa,108315744-art; Stephen Blank, "Opinion: Russia returns to Africa," Geopolitical Intelligence Services, August 17, 2018, https://www.gisreportsonline.com/opinion-russiareturns-to-africa,politics,2631.html; "Russian security chief to hold talks on draft declaration of BRICS summit," TASS, June 28, 2018, https://tass.com/politics/1011371.
- <sup>24</sup> Ranjeni Munusamy, "Vladimir Putin arrives in Joburg for Brics Summit amid heavy security," *Times Live*, July 26, 2018, https://www.timeslive.co.za/politics/2018-07-26-vladimir-putin-arrives-in-joburg-for-brics-summit-amid-heavy-security.
- <sup>25</sup> The Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation, "Deputy Chairwoman of the State Duma Talked About Long-Term Cooperation Between Russia and African Countries," July 2, 2019, http://duma.gov.ru/en/news/45545/
- <sup>26</sup> "Top Russia Legislator Warns Against Return of Neocolonialism in Africa."
- <sup>27</sup> United Nations, General Assembly, A/68/PV.80, March 27, 2014, https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/68/PV.80.
- <sup>28</sup> United Nations, General Assembly, "General Assembly, in Resolution, Demands All in Syria 'Immediately and Visibly' Commit to Ending Violence that Secretary-General Says Is Ripping Country Apart," GA/11266/REV/1, August 3, 2012, https://www.un.org/press/en/2012/ga11266Rev1.doc.htm; "New UNGA resolution: Crimea temporarily occupied by Russia, Russia must release political prisoners & stop repressions," *Euromaidan Press*, December 14, 2018, http://euromaidanpress.com/2018/12/24/new-unga-resolution-crimea-temporarily-occupied-by-russiarussia-must-release-political-prisoners-stop-repressions.
- <sup>29</sup> "Russia, China Push UN to Stay Out of DR Congo Poll Dispute," France 24, January 11, 2019, https://www.france24.com/en/20190111-russia-china-push-un-stay-out-dr-congo-poll-dispute; "Council of Despair? The Fragmentation of UN Diplomacy," International Crisis Group, April 30, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/global/b001-council-despair-fragmentation-un-diplomacy; United Nations, Security Council, "Amid Disputes over Early Results in Congolese Elections, Parties Must Pursue Country's First Peaceful Transfer of Power, Security Council Told," SC/13662, January 11, 2019, https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13662.doc.htm.
- <sup>30</sup> Michelle Nichols, "U.S., Russia say cannot support a U.N. call for Libya truce: diplomats," Reuters, April 18, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-libya-security-un/us-russia-say-cannot-support-a-un-call-

for-libya-truce-diplomats-idUSKCN1RU2ML; "Council of Despair? The Fragmentation of UN Diplomacy."

- <sup>31</sup> "Russia Warns Security Council Members Against Meddling in Sudan's Internal Affairs," TASS, April 17, 2019, https://tass.com/world/1054260.
- <sup>32</sup> "Putin Visits South Africa," South African History Online, September 5, 2006, https://www.sahistory.org.za/dated-event/putin-visits-south-africa.
- <sup>33</sup> Keir Giles, "Russian Interests in Sub-Saharan Africa," Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, July 12, 2013, https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/display.cfm?pubID=1169.
- <sup>34</sup> Elor Nkereuwem, "Nontraditional Actors: China and Russia in African Peace Operations," *Stimson*, April 3, 2017, https://www.stimson.org/content/nontraditional-actors-china-and-russia-african-peaceoperations
- <sup>35</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>36</sup> Oman Mbiko, "Central African Republic: Russia-Brokered Truce Takes Effect in CAR," *All Africa*, February 13, 2019, https://allafrica.com/stories/201902140279.html.
- <sup>37</sup> Marcel Plichta, "The Central African Republic's New Peace Deal Is a Small Step in the Right Direction," *World Politics Review*, February 20, 2019, https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/27467/thecentral-african-republic-s-new-peace-deal-is-a-small-step-in-the-right-direction; "Kremlin aide to chair organizing committee for 2019 Russia-Africa summit," TASS, February 25, 2019, https://tass.com/world/1046329.
- <sup>38</sup> "Moscow exploits media and NGOs to torpedo Paris," West Africa Newsletter, January 2, 2019.
- <sup>39</sup> "Series of events devoted to Russia-Africa relations to be held in 2019," Roscongress, January 16, 2019, https://roscongress.org/en/news/series-of-events-devoted-to-russia-africa-relations-to-be-held-in-2019/.
- <sup>40</sup> "Kremlin Aide to Chair Organizing Committee for 2019 Russia-Africa Summit," TASS, February 25, 2019, https://tass.com/world/1046329.
- <sup>41</sup> Anna Fifield, "China Pledges \$60 Billion in Aid and Loans to Africa, No 'Political Conditions Attached'," *Washington Post*, September 3, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/china-pledges-60-billion-in-aid-and-loans-to-africa-no-strings-attached/2018/09/03/a446af2a-af88-11e8-a810-4d6b627c3d5d\_story.html; USAID, "Bureau For Africa," https://www.usaid.gov/who-weare/organization/bureaus/bureau-africa; George Obulutsa, "Japan Pledges \$30 Billion for Africa Over Next Three Years," Reuters, August 27, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-africa-japan/japanpledges-30-billion-for-africa-over-next-three-years-idUSKCN112077; "Africa-EU Continental Cooperation," European Commission, International Cooperation and Development, https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/regions/africa/africa-eu-continental-cooperation\_en
- <sup>42</sup> "Sub-Saharan Export and Imports by Country or Region 2017," World Bank, https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/SSF/Year/2017/TradeFlow/Export#.
- <sup>43</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>44</sup> "A Friend in Deed: Russia Writes Off Over \$20Bln for African Countries."
- <sup>45</sup> "Data: Chinese Loans to Africa," *China Africa Research Initiative*, http://www.sais-cari.org/data-chinese-loans-to-africa.
- <sup>46</sup> Neil MacFarquhar, "2 Vetoes Quash U.N. Sanctions on Zimbabwe," *New York Times*, July 12, 2008, https://www.nytimes.com/2008/07/12/world/africa/12zimbabwe.html; MacDonald Dzirutwe, "Russia seeks military cooperation, diamond, platinum projects in Zimbabwe," Reuters, March 8, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-zimbabwe-russia/russia-seeks-military-cooperation-diamondplatinum-projects-in-zimbabwe-idUSKCN1GK2JK; President of Russia, "Meeting with President of Zimbabwe Robert Mugabe," May 10, 2015, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/49451; "Russian Firms to Develop \$3 bln Zimbabwe Platinum Mine," Reuters, September 16, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/zimbabwe-russia-platinum-idUSL6N0RH4RL20140916.
- 47 "Sub-Saharan Africa: Undemocratic Regimes Undermine Anti-Corruption Efforts," Transparency International, January 29, 2019, https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/cpi2018-subsaharan-africa-

regional-analysis; Yun Sun, "China's changing approach to Africa," Brookings Institution, February 4, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2019/02/04/chinas-changing-approach-to-africa/.

- <sup>48</sup> "United Nations session to consider whether to classify Zimbabwean diamonds as conflict gems," Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, March 22, 2019, https://www.businesshumanrights.org/en/united-nations-session-to-consider-whether-to-classify-zimbabwean-diamonds-asconflict-gems.
- <sup>49</sup> "Oranto to Collaborate With Russia's Rosneft for 21 African Oil Assets," Oil Review, May 25, 2018, http://www.oilreviewafrica.com/exploration/exploration/oranto-to-collaborate-with-russia-s-rosneft-for-21-african-oil-assets.
- <sup>50</sup> Tsvetana Paraskova, "Nigerian Firm to Partner with Rosneft To Develop 21 African Oil Assets," OilPrice, May 24, 2018, https://oilprice.com/Latest-Energy-News/World-News/Nigerian-Firm-To-Partner-With-Rosneft-To-Develop-21-African-Oil-Assets.html.
- <sup>51</sup> "Rosneft, Oranto to Collaborate on Africa E&P Ventures," Africa Oil and Power, https://africaoilandpower.com/2018/05/25/rosneft-oranto/; Rosneft, "Rosneft and ExxonMobil Declared Winners of the Mozambique License Round," October 29, 2018, https://www.rosneft.com/press/releases/item/176781/.
- <sup>52</sup> "Annual Report 2018: Technologies Shaping the Future," Rosneft, 2019, https://www.rosneft.com/upload/site2/document\_file/a\_report\_2018\_eng.pdf.
- <sup>53</sup> "Influence Through Atoms: Rosatom's Expansion in the Developing World," Swedish Center for Russian Studies, June 2019.
- <sup>54</sup> "Cold War Over African Civil Nuclear Power," African Intelligence, February 1, 2019, https://www.africaintelligence.com/lce/corridors-of-power/2019/01/02/cold-war-over-african-civilnuclear-power,108338087-gra.
- <sup>55</sup> "Egypt's Dabaa Nuclear Plant Granted Site Permit," Rosatom, April 9, 2019, https://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/industry-in-media/egypt-s-dabaa-nuclear-plant-granted-sitepermit/; "Influence Through Atoms: Rosatom's Expansion in the Developing World," Swedish Center for Russian Studies, June 2019, pp 43
- <sup>56</sup> "Russian State Nuclear Firm Contractor Caught Handing Bribe in Crimea," *Moscow Times*, November 19, 2018, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2018/11/19/russian-state-nuclear-firm-contractor-caughthanding-bribe-crimea-a63531; Hartmut Winkler, "How the state capture controversy has influenced South Africa's nuclear build," The Conversation, May 26, 2016, https://theconversation.com/how-thestate-capture-controversy-has-influenced-south-africas-nuclear-build-58879.
- <sup>57</sup> Rosatom, "In 2017 ROSATOM Is Offering Scholarship Programmes for About 60 Young Specialists From African Countries," March 30, 2017, https://rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/in-2017-rosatom-isoffering-scholarship-programmes-for-about-60-young-specialists-from-african-count/.
- <sup>58</sup> "Russia-Africa: African Countries Are on a Dynamic Development Track," Roscongress, June 7, 2019, https://roscongress.org/en/sessions/spief-2019-rossiya-afrika/discussion/; "Top Russian Legislator Warns Against Return of Neocolonialism in Africa."
- <sup>59</sup> Ann M. Simmons, "African migrants in Russia describe 'hell on Earth'," *Los Angeles Times*, November 2, 2014, https://www.latimes.com/world/africa/la-fg-russia-africans-20141102-story.html.
- <sup>60</sup> Lora Chkoniya, "Countdown to the Russia-Africa Summit: Exploring What the Partnership Has to Offer," Russian International Affairs Council, May 17, 2019, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-andcomments/columns/african-policy/countdown-to-the-russia-africa-summit-exploring-what-thepartnership-has-to-offer/; World Health Organization, "West Africa Ebola Outbreak: Funding," April 2016, https://www.who.int/csr/disease/ebola/funding-requirements/en/.
- <sup>61</sup> "On Russia Providing Humanitarian Assistance to the Republic of Mozambique Africa Issues," Embassy of the Russian Federation in the Republic of South Africa, April 11, 2019, https://russianembassyza.mid.ru/-/on-russia-providing-humanitarian-assistance-to-the-republic-of-mozambique?inheritRedirect=true&redirect=%2Fhome; "Russia Pledges Continued Support for Central

African Republic Security – Envoy," Sputnik, October 24, 2018,

- https://sputniknews.com/africa/201810241069157151-russia-car-security-support/.
- <sup>62</sup> Anna Brezhneva and Daria Ukhova, "Russia as a Humanitarian Aid Donor," Oxfam, July 15, 2013, https://www-cdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/file\_attachments/dp-russia-humanitarian-donor-150713en\_0.pdf.
- <sup>63</sup> "International Civil Defense Organization," http://www.icdo.org/en/about-icdo/constitution-and-regulation.
- <sup>64</sup> "Switzerland Funded Russian-Influenced Body Despite Warning," Swissinfo.ch, October 18, 2018, https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/politics/international-civil-defence-organisation-\_switzerland-fundedrussian-influenced-body-despite-warning/44481992.
- <sup>65</sup> Ibid.; Sylvain Bessoin, "Un Directeur russe surpaye trouble Geneve international," *Le Temps*, October 7, 2018, https://www.letemps.ch/monde/un-directeur-russe-surpaye-trouble-geneve-internationale.
- <sup>66</sup> "ICDO and EMERCOM of Russia Will Strengthen Their Cooperation," *ICDO*, June 6, 2019, http://www.icdo.org/en/news/icdo-and-emercom-russia-will-strengthen-their-cooperation.
- <sup>67</sup> "Switzerland Funded Russian-Influenced Body Despite Warning," Swissinfo.ch, October 18, 2018, https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/politics/international-civil-defence-organisation-\_switzerland-fundedrussian-influenced-body-despite-warning/44481992
- <sup>68</sup> "Ex-spy Turned Humanitarian Helps Himself," OCCRP, November 4, 2015, occrp.org/en/investigations/4565-ex-spy-turned-humanitarian-helps-himself.
- <sup>69</sup> Rosatom, "Rosatom Africa Contributes to the Celebration of Mandela Day in South Africa," July 19, 2016, https://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/rosatom-africa-contributes-to-the-celebration-of-mandela-day-in-south-africa/; Elise Thomas, "Russian Trolls Are Staging a Takeover in Africa—With Help from Mercenaries," Daily Beast, March 23, 2019, https://www.thedailybeast.com/yevgheny-prigozhins-russian-trolls-are-staging-a-takeover-in-the-central-african-republicwith-help-from-his-wagner-mercenaries.
- <sup>70</sup> Casey Michel, "These Prominent Americans Are Speaking at Far-Right Russia Conference Linked to Sanctioned Oligarchs," Think Progress, March 4, 2019, https://thinkprogress.org/here-are-the-americansspeaking-at-a-hate-group-friendly-with-sanctioned-russian-oligarchs-bb7564932db2/; "Exposed: The World Congress of Families: An American Organization Exporting Hate," Human Rights Campaign Foundation, June 2015, https://assets2.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/WorldCongressOfFamilies.pdf.
- <sup>71</sup> Peter Montgomery, "Anti-Equality Activists From Around Globe Help Brian Brown Launch New Group," *Right Wing Watch*, December 13, 2016, https://www.rightwingwatch.org/post/anti-equalityactivists-from-around-globe-help-brian-brown-launch-new-group/.
- <sup>72</sup> "World Congress of Families," SPLC Southern Poverty Law Center, https://www.splcenter.org/fightinghate/extremist-files/group/world-congress-families.
- <sup>73</sup> Natalya Bugayova and Darina Regio, "The Kremlin's Campaign in Africa: Assessment Update," Institute for the Study of War, August 2019; "Moscow Exploits media and NGOs to Torpedo Paris," *West Africa Newsletter*, January 2, 2019.
- <sup>74</sup> "Malofeev: Afrika eto pole dlya geopoliticheskich bitv XXI veka," [Malofeev: Africa is a field for geopolitical battles of the XXI century], *Tsargrad*, August 1, 2019, https://tsargrad.tv/video/malofeevafrika-jeto-pole-dlja-geopoliticheskih-bitv-xxi-veka\_150271.
- <sup>75</sup> Lora Chkoniya, "Countdown to the Russia-Africa Summit: Exploring What the Partnership Has to Offer." Russian International Affairs Council, May 17, 2019, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-andcomments/columns/african-policy/countdown-to-the-russia-africa-summit-exploring-what-thepartnership-has-to-offer.
- <sup>76</sup> "RF anonsirovala novye soglasheniia o voennom sotrudnichestve so stranami Afriki," Interfax, April 9, 2019, https://www.interfax.ru/russia/657639.
- <sup>77</sup> Richard Connolly and Cecilie Sendstad, "Russia's Role as an Arms Exporter: The Strategic and Economic Importance of Arms Exports for Russia," Chatham House, March 20, 2017,

https://reader.chathamhouse.org/russias-role-arms-exporter-strategic-and-economic-importance-arms-exports-russia#; Matthew Bodner, "Influence or Profit? Russia's Defense Industry Is at a Crossroads," Defense News, July 22, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/top-100/2019/07/22/influence-or-profit-russias-defense-industry-is-at-a-crossroads/.

- <sup>78</sup> Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, https://www.sipri.org/databases.
- <sup>79</sup> Darko Janjevic, "The Strengths and Weaknesses of Russia's Military," *Deutsche Welle*, April 7, 2018, https://p.dw.com/p/2veUT
- <sup>80</sup> Guy Martin, "Denel Opens Africa's First Russian Helicopter Maintenance Facility," DefenceWeb, March 27, 2013, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/aerospace/aerospace-aerospace/denel-opens-africas-first-russianhelicopter-maintenance-facility/.
- <sup>81</sup> "South Africa strengthens defense industry ties with Russia," DefenseWeb, July 18, 2017, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/industry/industry-industry/south-africa-strengthens-defence-industry-tieswith-russia/.
- <sup>82</sup> Joe Bavier, "Crisis Demands Revamped South African Defense Sector--Paramount Chairman," Reuters, September, 21, 2018, https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-safrica-aerospace/crisis-demands-revamped-southafrica-defense-sector-paramount-chairman-idUKKCN1M12FS.
- <sup>83</sup> Karen Saunders, "Russia's Engagement in Africa," Jewish Policy Center, Winter 2014, https://www.jewishpolicycenter.org/2013/12/31/russia-africa/.
- <sup>84</sup> Kester Kenn Klomegah, "Angola Plans Manufacturing Russian Military Equipment," In Depth News, April 7, 2019, https://www.indepthnews.net/index.php/the-world/africa/2608-angola-plansmanufacturing-russian-military-equipment.
- <sup>85</sup> John Campbell, "Russia Selling Su-30 Fighters to Nigeria," Council on Foreign Relations, July 5, 2017, https://www.cfr.org/blog/russia-selling-su-30-fighters-nigeria.
- <sup>86</sup> Marcel Plichta, "Why Russia Is Standing By Sudan's Bashir," March 29, 2019, World Politics Review, https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/insights/27714/why-russia-is-standing-by-sudan-s-bashir; and Sofya Grebenkina, "Zimbabwe to Buy 'State-of-The-Art' Russian Arms After Growing 'Economic Muscle'," *Sputnik*, January 15, 2019, https://sputniknews.com/world/201901151071486990-economyrussia-visit-zimbabwe/.
- <sup>87</sup> "The Soviet Military and Advisory Training Program for the Third World, A Research Paper," The Central Intelligence Agency, April 1984,

https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/DOC\_0000497180.pdf.

- <sup>88</sup> Jaroslaw Adamowski, "Russia To Arm Cameroon Against Boko Haram," *Defense News*, January 20, 2015, https://www.defensenews.com/land/2015/01/20/russia-to-arm-cameroon-against-boko-haram/; Aaron Ross, "How Russia moved into Central Africa," *Reuters*, October 17, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-africa-russia-insight/how-russia-moved-into-central-africa-idUSKCN1MR0KA.
- <sup>89</sup> "Russia Is Supplying Syria And Mali With Arms," Business Insider, February 13, 2013, https://www.businessinsider.com/russia-says-its-still-supplying-syria-and-now-mali-with-arms-2013-2; Janjevic, "The Strengths and Weaknesses of Russia's Military."
- <sup>90</sup> "UN Gives Green Light on Russia Arms to C Africa," *News24*, December 16, 2017, https://www.news24.com/Africa/News/un-gives-green-light-on-russia-arms-to-c-africa-20171216.
- <sup>91</sup> Kimberly Marten, "Russia's use of semi-state security forces: the case of the Wagner Group," *Post-Soviet Affairs* 35.3, March 26, 2019, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1060586X.2019.1591142; Nathaniel Reynolds, "Putin's Not-So-Secret Mercenaries: Patronage, Geopolitics, and the Wagner Group," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 8, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/07/08/putin-s-not-so-secret-mercenaries-patronage-geopolitics-and-wagner-group-pub-79442.
- <sup>92</sup> Reynolds, "Putin's Not-So-Secret Mercenaries."

- <sup>93</sup> Anna Nemtsova, Philip Obaji Jr., and Christopher Dickey, "Russian Journalists Murdered in Africa May Have Been Set Up," *Daily Beast*, August 21, 2018, https://www.thedailybeast.com/russian-journalistsmurdered-in-africa-may-have-been-set-up; Leonid Bershidsky, "Death, Diamonds and Russia's Africa Project," *Bloomberg Opinion*, August 4, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2018-08-04/russia-in-africa-death-diamonds-and-intrigue.
- <sup>94</sup> Jack Margolin, "Paper Trails: How a Russia-based logistics network ties together Russian mining companies and military contractors in Africa," C4ADS, https://c4ads.org/blogposts/2019/6/13/papertrails.
- <sup>95</sup> Patricia Huon and Simon Ostrovsky, "Russia, The New Power in Central Africa," *Coda*, December 19, 2018, https://codastory.com/disinformation/russia-new-power-central-africa/
- <sup>96</sup> "Gen. Joseph Votel, Gen. Thomas Waldhauser, and Acting ASD for International Security Affairs Kathryn Wheelbarger at HASC Hearing on U.S. Military Activities in Middle East and Africa," U.S. Africa Command, full transcript of posture testimony to House Armed Service Committee, March 7, 2019, https://www.africom.mil/media-room/transcript/31604/gen-joseph-votel-gen-thomas-waldhauserand-acting-asd-for-international-security-affairs-kathryn.
- <sup>97</sup> Florian Elabdi, "Putin's Man in the Central African Republic: Is Valery Zakharov at the Heart of Russian Skulduggery?" *Daily Beast*, December 17, 2018, https://www.thedailybeast.com/putins-man-in-thecentral-african-republic-is-valery-zakharov-at-the-heart-of-russian-skulduggery?ref=scroll; Elise Thomas, "Russian Trolls Are Staging a Takeover in Africa—With Help from Mercenaries."; Patricia Huon and Simon Ostrovsky, "Russia, The New Power in Central Africa."; "U nochi net glaz: Chego ne uvideli ubitye v Centralnoi Afrike zhurnalisty" [The Night Has No Eyes: What the Murdered Journalists in Central Africa Did Not See"], *Fontanka*,

https://www.fontanka.ru/longreads/central\_africa\_investigation/.

- <sup>98</sup> Neil Hauer, "Russia's Favorite Mercenaries," *The Atlantic*, August 27, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/08/russian-mercenaries-wagner-africa/568435/; Lilya Yapparova, "V Siriyi nachala voevat novaya rossiyskaya CHVK" [A new Russian Private Military Company Started Fighting in Syria], *TV Rain*, July 5, 2018, https://tvrain.ru/news/patriot-467148/.
- <sup>99</sup> Kimberly Marten, "Into Africa: Prigozhin, Wagner, and the Russian Military."
- <sup>100</sup> President of Russia, "Meeting with President of Sudan Omar al-Bashir," July 14, 2018, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/57998.
- <sup>101</sup> Andrew Jacobs and Jane Perlez, "U.S. Wary of Its New Neighbor in Djibouti: A Chinese Naval Base," *New York Times*, February 25, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/25/world/africa/us-djiboutichinese-naval-base.html; Tomi Oladipo, "Why are there so many military bases in Djibouti?" *BBC News*, June 16, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-33115502; Nobuhiro Kubo, "Japan to expand Djibouti military base to counter Chinese influence," *Reuters*, October 13, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-military-djibouti-idUSKCN12D0C4.
- <sup>102</sup> Abdi Latif Dahir, "Russia Is the Latest World Power Eyeing the Horne of Africa", *Quartz Africa*, September 3, 2018, https://qz.com/africa/1377434/russias-sergey-lavrov-confirms-plans-for-logisticsbase-in-eritrea/.
- <sup>103</sup> "Somaliland: Russian Sovereignty Recognition for a Military Base in Sayla Port," *Mena Fn*, November 18, 2018, https://menafn.com/1097710402/Somaliland-Russian-Sovereignty-Recognition-for-a-Military-Base-in-Sayla-Port.
- <sup>104</sup> "Will Russia Build Base on Red Sea After Military Deal with Sudan?" *Albawaba News*, January 14, 2019, https://www.albawaba.com/news/will-russia-build-base-red-sea-after-military-deal-sudan-1238530.
- <sup>105</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>106</sup> Aaron Ross, "How Russia Moved into Central Africa," *Reuters*, October 17, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-africa-russia-insight/how-russia-moved-into-central-africaidUSKCN1MR0KA; "Russia, Equatorial Guinea Agree to Boost Military Cooperation," TASS, August 16, 2017, https://tass.com/defense/960637; "Russia, Madagascar sign agreement on military

cooperation," *TASS*, October 5, 2018, https://tass.com/defense/1024770; "Russia signs military cooperation deals with Nigeria, Niger," Xinhua, August 23, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-08/23/c\_136547026.htm; "Factbox: Russian military cooperation deals with African countries," Reuters, October 17, 2018, https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-africa-russia-factbox/factbox-russian-military-cooperation-deals-with-african-countries-

idUKKCN1MR0KZ.

- "An African Adventure Through Russia's Food & Drink Market," World Food Moscow, October 15, 2018, https://www.world-food.ru/Articles/an-african-adventure-through-russias-food-dri; Dana Sanchez, "What Zuma Did in Russia, Why Putin Needs South Africa," Moguldom Nation, September 5, 2014, https://moguldom.com/71406/what-zuma-did-in-russia.
- <sup>108</sup> Irina Koziy, "Opinion: Citrus Remains Largest Category in Russia Produce Market," Fresh Food Portal, May 27, 2013, https://www.freshfruitportal.com/news/2013/05/27/opinion-citrus-remains-largestcategory-in-russian-produce-market/; Hassan Farouk Ahmed, "Moroccan Citrus: Increased Production Brings Marketing Challenges," *Citrus Industry News*, July 26, 2017, http://citrusindustry.net/2017/07/26/moroccan-citrus-increased-production-brings-marketingchallenges/.
- <sup>109</sup> "Fish and Seafood in Russia: Your Guide to the Market," World Food Moscow, November 7, 2016, https://www.world-food.ru/Articles/fish-seafood-in-russia-your-guide-to-the-mark.
- <sup>110</sup> Anatoly Medetsky, "Russia Is Exporting More Wheat Than Any Country in 25 Years," *Bloomberg*, February 15, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-02-16/russia-is-exporting-morewheat-than-any-country-in-25-years; "The return of Russia to Africa," *New African*, December 11, 2018, https://newafricanmagazine.com/17662/.
- <sup>111</sup> "Russia Has Emerged as an Agricultural Powerhouse," *The Economist,* December 1, 2018, *https://www.economist.com/business/2018/12/01/russia-has-emerged-as-an-agricultural-powerhouse;* Ross Kingwell, Chris Carter, Peter Elliott, Peter White, "Russia's Wheat Industry: Implications for Australia," Australian Export Grains Innovation Centre, September 2016, https://www.aegic.org.au/wpcontent/uploads/2016/09/Russia-wheat-industry-Implications-for-Australia.pdf.
- <sup>112</sup> "Morocco, Russia Willing to Set up Tripartite Partnership with Africa," Fresh Plaza, October 10, 2018, https://www.freshplaza.com/article/9030503/morocco-russia-willing-to-set-up-tripartite-partnershipwith-africa/.
- <sup>113</sup> "Russia's EuroChem Strengthens Potash Prospects With deal in Eritrea," ICIS News, June 12, 2018, https://www.icis.com/explore/resources/news/2018/06/12/10230792/russia-s-eurochem-strengthenspotash-prospects-with-deal-in-eritrea/; Theo Neethling, "How Russia Is Growing Its Strategic Influence in Africa," *The Conversation*, February 6, 2019, https://theconversation.com/how-russia-is-growing-itsstrategic-influence-in-africa-110930.
- <sup>114</sup> "Uralchem and Uralkali Plan Russian Fertilizer Hub in Southeast Africa," Borderless, February 9, 2018, https://www.borderless.net/uralchem-and-uralkali-plan-russian-fertilizer-hub-in-southeast-africa/.
- <sup>115</sup> "Official: UralChem to Participate in Privatization of Zimbabwean Firm," *PRIME*, October 29, 2018, http://www.1prime.biz/news/chemical\_industry/\_Official\_UralChem\_to\_participate\_in\_privatization\_of \_Zimbabwean\_firm/0/%7BCC53B8F1-935E-461D-A02C-A0D6DEE8C257%7D.uif?layout=print.
- <sup>116</sup> Kyle Mizokami, "Russia's Dilapidated Aircraft Carrier Keeps Getting Banned from Ports," *Popular Mechanics*, October 27, 2016, https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a23584/admiral-kuznetsov-sad-smoky-voyage/; Kyle Mizokami, "Russia's Sad, Smokey Aircraft Carrier Loses Second Fighter in Two Weeks," December 5, 2016, *Popular Mechanics*,

https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a24155/kuznetsov-second-crash-in-threeweeks/; Mike Eckel, "For Russia's Navy, A Damaged Aircraft Carrier Is Bad Enough. A Sunken Dry Dock Is Even Worse," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, November 10, 2018,

https://www.rferl.org/a/for-russia-s-navy-a-damaged-aircraft-carrier-is-bad-enough-a-sunken-dry-dock-is-even-worse-/29593113.html.

- <sup>117</sup> Jospeh Daher, "Three Years Later: The Evolution of Russia's Military Intervention in Syria," Atlantic Council, September 27, 2018, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/syriasource/three-years-later-theevolution-of-russia-s-military-intervention-in-syria; John Grady, "Syria Deployment Pushing the Limits of Russian Military Capability," USNI News, May 17, 2018, https://news.usni.org/2018/05/17/expertsyria-deployment-pushing-limits-russian-military-capability; "Russian Jets Kill at Least 25 in North-Western Syria: Rescuers," Reuters, June 10, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-securitybombing/russian-jets-kill-at-least-25-in-north-western-syria-rescuers-idUSKCN1TB2FD; David Cenciotti, "Watch Russian Tu-22M bomber perform high-altitude old-fashioned carpet bombing in Syria," *The Aviationist*, January 25, 2016, https://theaviationist.com/2016/01/25/watch-russian-tu-22mbomber-perform-high-altitude-old-fashioned-carpet-bombing-in-syria/.
- <sup>118</sup> Maria Tsvetkova, "Russian Toll in Syria Battle Was 300 Killed and Wounded: Sources," Reuters, February 15, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-russia-casualtie/russian-toll-insyria-battle-was-300-killed-and-wounded-sources-idUSKCN1FZ2DZ.
- <sup>119</sup> Emma Farge, "U.S. Building \$100 Million Drone Base in Central Niger," Reuters, September 20, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-niger-security/u-s-building-100-million-drone-base-in-central-nigeridUSKCN12023L; "US Builds Drone Base in Niger, Crossroads of Extremism Fight," Defense News, April 23, 2018, https://www.defensenews.com/unmanned/2018/04/23/us-builds-drone-base-in-nigercrossroads-of-extremism-fight/.
- <sup>120</sup> Stephen Blank, "Russia's Waning Soft Power in Central Asia," *The Diplomat*, January 9, 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/01/russias-waning-soft-power-in-central-asia/.
- <sup>121</sup> Gleb Fedorov, "Why are Russia's universities struggling in international ratings?" *RBTH*, October 14, 2014,

https://www.rbth.com/society/2014/10/14/why\_are\_russias\_universities\_struggling\_in\_international\_rati ngs\_40597.html; Tatyana Dvornikova, "Cuts, Cuts; Cuts: The Life and Times of Russia's University Teachers," Open Democracy, September 2, 2016, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/cuts-cuts-cuts-life-and-times-of-russia-s-university-teachers/.

<sup>122</sup> Andrew Hull and David Markov, "Chinese Arms Sales to Africa," IDA, https://www.ida.org/-/media/corporate/files/publications/researchnotes/rn2012/2012-chinese-arms-sales-toafrica.ashx?la=en&hash=616C509520DC1A3EDA059E0C2C24657B; "Israel named world's 8th largest arms exporter," *The Times of Israel*, March 13, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-named-worlds-8th-largest-arms-exporter/.



1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW | Washington, DC 20036 | P: +1202 483 7600

CarnegieEndowment.org